Maryland Commission on Environmental Justice & Sustainable Communities (CEJSC) Meeting

September 25, 2012, 9:30a, Baltimore, MD
In Attendance:
· Commissioners: Elaine McCubbin, Dick Fairbanks, Nancy Servatius for Cliff Mitchell, Jennifer Peterson, Caroline Varney-Alvarado, Karen Forbes, Calvin Ball, Lisa Nissley, Vernice Miller-Travis, John Quinn, and Rebecca Rehr (by phone)
· Participants: Richard Allen, Crystal Heide, Kimberly Armstrong
Introductions:
The meeting began with introductions from all participants.  Elaine McCubbin explained that due to reorganization at the Department of Business & Economic Development, she would be representing the agency at CEJSC meetings from now on, rather than Bob Sklar.  They have worked together for several years. 
Lisa recapped the July Commissioners Retreat.  At the retreat, the members set a 2012-2013 theme for CEJSC: Outreach and Relationship Building.  The focus will be on network and relationship building over the next year in order to broaden the number of people thinking about EJ issues and applying it to public policy in the State of Maryland.  The Commission set four priority areas including business outreach, planning and county outreach, legislative outreach, and academic community outreach.  Smaller scale outreach will be done to coordinate efforts on Title VI and with CEHPAC.
Lisa also explained the June 11th business event the Commission worked on for to inform people new to CEJSC Meetings.  The event brought together about 40 people to discuss issues of EJ and business.  Delegate Mary Washington spoke and the key note speaker was Sue Brigham of Waste Management.  In follow up discussions, the Commissioners have decided that it would be a good idea to go to other Chamber events where there may be opportunities to speak, rather than asking people to come to us.  Next steps would include discussing with John Quinn what events it may be appropriate for us to participate in.  
Vernice commented that she thinks exposure to the issue is very important and it is great to engage the Chamber in order to build relationships and get information out there.  

Dick commented that this sort of interaction can raise awareness for potential problems and that acting in advance can be in business’ best interest as well as the best interest of the community.  

Elaine believes that the Chamber is a good organization to work with because it stands on its own outside of any one issue whereas other well intentioned groups can fall apart when one person leads them without support.  

Vernice mentioned the good work that John Quinn and Jennifer Peterson had done to help a community where there was a CCB permit application.  This is an example of business being proactive and there being a better outcome for the community.  Jennifer further described the process where they worked with the Curtis Bay community and Constellation to include additional parameters for increased monitoring as well as long term monitoring, clean up plans, triggers for resampling, etc in the permit.

Vernice said that Sue Brigham is a good person to relate messages like this one because of her own experiences at Waste Management.

Lisa mentioned again that the next step is to have a conversation with John Quinn and John Kotoski so they we can move forward.

Karen talked about the meeting in August several members had with Dr. Wilson regarding CEEJH.  There are students on the ground in Prince George’s and Montgomery Counties.  Karen things there are many opportunities to use CEEJH as a resource and a partner to further community outreach efforts.  Also, surrounding legislative efforts, she mentioned that there is a need for supporting data sometimes and CEEJH may be able to use students to help with that.    Dr. Wilson was going to call into the meeting, but was not able to.  Karen will reschedule with him.  

Dick commented that there are a lot of good thoughts and ideas for collaboration.  Dr. Wilson seems to be doing impressive work. 

Karen said she could see this growing to other colleges and universities as we develop projects.  

Vernice thought we could build on other relationships such as JHU, Morgan, and UB. Suggested we might use work in South Carolina which community was engaged in legislation.  An EPA grant was involved and so was Dr. Wilson; we might want to hear more from him about doing this sort of thing here.

Elaine mentioned Johns Hopkins School of Public Health as a potential partner given their involvement in the community.

Nancy updated on CEHPAC.  They are currently involved with tanning bed hearings and use by teens.  There are no proposed regulations right now; though they are looking to make sure what is in place is protective enough.  The next big issue they are looking at is pesticides and there is a conference coming up on that.  West Nile is also a current concern.

Jennifer described the discussions surrounding relationship building during the legislative session.  We have been discussing how we can best be involved given the fast paced nature of session, how can we add value.  We discussed briefing key stakeholders with the goal of informing them so they can identify EJ issues when they see them.  We want to be involved more as a resource, rather than on a specific bill. 

We also discussed the SMART form we had developed and Lisa mentioned some points to add such as legal/ethics issues, suggesting that December’s special topic meeting focus on session, and meeting with advocates on their priorities.  Lisa will update the SMART form.  
Calvin mentioned that we may want to develop key individuals we want to be in touch with and reach out to our legislative members too.  Also, what committees to individuals sit on and can our legislators help us reach out to other members.  

Vernice suggested we look into what hot issues will be by communicating with state agencies.  She has learned early and often is a good way to communicate about legislation.

Richard mentioned that we should communicate with the Black Caucus, particularly about any MBE issues. 

Lisa asked if there were other issues on their mind.  Vernice answered the permitting process.

Calvin suggested that we need to be thoughtful about legislations and who they have relationships with, or maybe don’t have relationships with.  Lisa agreed and said they have begun to do that.

Vernice commented that EJ is in need of a legislative champion and that we really need legislators to participate in our own meetings and discussions.

Vernice spoke about how Title VI is a hot topic at the Federal level right now.  She would suggest that our next steps include a briefing with key state agencies about what their obligations are under Title VI.

Planning and Counties Outreach was postponed to the next meeting.

Other Business:

Nancy mentioned the intermodal sites and that Baltimore City has asked for a city site.  She mentioned we could invite Ruth Lindberg who is the in charge of doing the Health Impact Assessment (HIA) regarding the Inter-modal rail project.  Lisa will follow up.
Kim asked if we are working with EJ Partnerships.  Vernice answered, yes, indirectly through our Chair, Scot Spencer.

Vernice mentioned that she has been facilitating a conversation in Mississippi on a Superfund site and since it meets on Monday nights, she has missed several meetings or only be available by phone because of the travel.  She mentioned she would like to share a NEJAC document on permitting and would send that to Lisa.
Adjourn
The next CEJSC meeting is scheduled for October 23, 2012 at Montgomery Park, Baltimore, MD.

